AUDIT AND CORPORATE SERVICES REVIEW COMMITTEE

26th October 2011
Present:
Councillor RM Lewis (Chairman)

Ms C Gwyther, Mr R Howells and Councillor WL Raymond 
[Councillor JA Brinsden arrived during consideration of the report on Budget Performance (minute 4 refers)]
(NPA Offices, Llanion Park, Pembroke Dock: 10.00am – 12.30pm)
1.
Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor JS Allen-Mirehouse.  It was reported that Councillor JA Brinsden would be a little late due to a meeting with the Wales Audit Office.
2.
Disclosures of interest

There were no disclosures of interest.
3.
Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on the 3rd August 2011 were presented for confirmation and signature.

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on the 3rd August 2011 be confirmed and signed.
[Councillor JA Brinsden arrived during consideration of the following report]
4.
Budget Performance Report 6 Months to September 2011
The Finance Manager provided the Committee with the detailed net revenue budget for the 6 months to September.  This showed that the Authority’s net revenue expenditure at 30th September 2011 was £1,931k, £434k under the profiled budget.  The main reasons for this were increased car park income, grants received in advance, including Sustainable Development Fund monies carried forward from 2010/11 and the profiling of the budget against actual expenditure.  The details for each service department were set out in the report.  Members attention was also drawn to appendices 2 and 3 of the report which detailed income and forecasts for the National Park centres and car park incomes respectively.  The report went on to set out the forecasted revenue position for the end of the financial year, which anticipated a surplus of £125k.
Members asked that in future, an additional column giving percentage variance against budgets be provided.  Turning to more specific questions, under the Development Management budget, Members asked about the use of the Planning Improvement Fund grant and whether this would help the Authority meet its targets.  They were advised that this money would be spent on development of the website, and training on the SWIFT system, as well as a contract to Capita Simmons for planning consultants to assist officers during busy periods, however its allocation was not directly linked to meeting targets but improvement of electronic systems.  With regard to the Sustainable Development Fund (SDF), Members asked if it was likely that the Welsh Government would allow any funding to be rolled over at the end of the coming year as projects would find match funding more difficult to obtain in the current economic climate.  Officers advised that although it had been announced that 2 year funding had been received for SDF, nothing had yet been confirmed and it was hoped that more information would be available at next month’s SDF Grant Assessment Panel meeting.
There was some discussion over the car park income, as one Member in particular voiced the concerns of local residents over the charging period continuing until the end of October.  Officers replied that this had always been the case, and that in general the increase in car parking charges had been successful, however it was necessary to be mindful of their impact on local economies.  It was reported that proposals had been received from Pembrokeshire County Council regarding greater collaborative working on car parks and discussions on these propositions were ongoing, although it was unlikely that these would reach fruition in time for the next season.  It was agreed that a paper on car parking would be considered by the next meeting of the Committee who would then make recommendations to the National Park Authority on a way forward.
It was reported that the capital programme had been amended since the last quarter’s report to take into consideration deferment of the car park improvement work at Poppit until 2012/13 and the inclusion of the remedial work for the Carew Mill Pond walls.  

Finally the report set out the Authority’s usable reserves.  General reserves were forecast to increase to £608.5k by the end of 2011/12, but to reduce to £602.5k by 31st March 2014. Capital receipts would also increase to £265k by the end of the year.  Earmarked reserves were also detailed.

It was RESOLVED that the budgetary report for the 6 months ended 30th September 2011 be endorsed.  

5.
Performance Report for the 2nd Quarter of the year 2011/12
The Head of Business Management reported on performance against the actions and measures for Corporate Outcome 8 for the period to 30th September 2011.  Members asked whether benchmarking with other National Park Authorities was possible on any of the measures.  Officers replied that criteria were not comparable in many cases, however that was an area that was being worked on and it was hoped that more comparisons could be made at the next meeting..  The final measure on the report related to the nature of media coverage on the Authority, with progress showing that 92% was positive or neutral.  Noting that the reputation of the Authority was of importance, Members asked how severe was the 8% of coverage that was negative.  It was agreed to report more detail on the negative coverage in future. 
NOTED.

6.
Strategic Grant Letter – Performance for the 2nd Quarter of the year 2011/12
The report set out performance for the above period against the actions specified in the Strategic Grant Letter.  The Head of Business Management was able to use the Ffynnon system to demonstrate how some of these targets and percentages were being met.  This use of the system was being carried out in parallel with the other Welsh National Park Authorities and it was hoped to develop it further next year.  Some Members volunteered to trial monitoring performance directly from the Ffynnon system and officers agreed to arrange for access to be given to them and for training to be received.  There was some discussion over the percentage of planning applications determined within 8 weeks, which was slightly below target.  Officers advised that officers had anticipated that the figure for the first six months of the year would be below target due to the introduction of the Local Development Plan and new National planning guidance, however it was expected that figures for the remainder of the year would improve.
NOTED.

7.
Risk Register – Report for the 2nd Quarter of the year 2011/12
It was reported that a review had recently been carried out on the Authority’s Risk Register to ensure it was up to date.  It would in future be reported to the Authority’s Senior Management Team on a regular basis as well as forming part of the quarterly reports to this Committee and being reported annually to the National Park Authority.  The report explained the methodology for assessing risk as well as showing the methods of monitoring and mitigation that would be applied to each risk identified.
NOTED.

8.
The Maintenance of National Park Authority Buildings – A Review
The Building Projects Officer explained that the Authority maintained 46 buildings which formed a very mixed portfolio.  The aim was to ensure that all buildings were fit for purpose and therefore maintenance included maintenance of both the physical structures and their services (eg boilers, solar panels, etc).  Maintenance was both proactive – with an annual funding bid for works to properties being submitted to the Senior Management Team – and reactive, due to damage, breakdowns, storms, etc.
It was reported that undertaking all works identified on the portfolio would cost approximately £300,000 however as the allocated budget in recent years had been c£90,000 prioritisation was necessary.  However external funding was also sought where appropriate.  It was considered that presently 43% of buildings were in excellent condition, 48% in good condition and 9% in fair condition.  Examples of recent works that had been carried out were given.
Finally it was reported that in addition to physical maintenance, an additional priority was to ensure that buildings were as ‘green’ as possible, and that energy was reduced by managing them more sustainably.  Significant savings had therefore been made by following the ‘efficiency first’ model through such things as the installation of secondary glazing, water saving measures, increasing insulation, etc.
Members thanked the officer for a very interesting presentation.  

NOTED.
9.
Annual Health and Safety Report 2011
The report of the Health and Safety Officer related to measures 4 and 7 of Outcome 8 of the Corporate Strategy.  The Health and Safety Officer explained that there was an emphasis within the Authority on reporting incidents or ‘near misses’ in order that any problems could be identified and subsequent accidents avoided.  Health and Safety was key to the Authority and was managed as part of what it did everyday in order that staff and others were kept safe.  This guiding principle was also underpinned by health and safety law.  
The report set out what had been done in the year 2010-11 in terms of policies and procedures, training, monitoring, health and well being as well as particular projects and specific issues.  It also showed graphically figures for accidents and incidents as well as ill health.  Comparisons were given with the other Welsh National Park Authorities and the Environment Agency although it was likely that these were not direct comparisons and that there were recording and reporting differences.  It was hoped that greater comparability could be attained in future years.  
NOTED.

10.
National Park Management Plan – interim change report
The report summarised progress and change relating to the National Park Management Plan 2009-2013, including updates to state of the Park information.  Development issues, however, were reported through the Local Development Plan review considered by the Authority at its meeting in October 2011.  The report would feed into the Management Plan’s next public review in 2013 and would also provide a context to the Authority’s Corporate Plan.  Members were invited to comment upon the report and their comments would be considered before the report was presented to a future meeting of the the National Park Authority. 
One Member commented upon the role of the National Park in the economic wellbeing of its communities and the potential to support local businesses through small scale improvements.  The Chief Executive noted that the Authority did not highlight enough its impact - both economic and social – on the National Park.  He considered that in future this report would be more comprehensive covering not only delivery of the Management Plan, but also the value of the National Park, as more data became available.
It was RESOLVED that the National Park Management Plan Interim Change report be endorsed.

11.
Chairman’s Announcements
The Chairman noted that this would be the final meeting of the Committee attended by Mr R Howells as his term of office with the Authority ended on 31st November, and thanked him for his valuable contribution.  This was endorsed by other Members who said it has been a pleasure to work with him, and he would be sorely missed.

_____________________________________________________________________
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